Organizational Meeting 6 pm,
Public Hearing-Land Development Code Amendments-6:15 pm

And Public Hearing-Unsafe Building and Structure Law Amendment-6:25 pm

Regular Meeting of the Chaumont Board of Trustees-6:30 pm
  Village of Chaumont/Town of Lyme Municipal Office

Located at 12175 NYS Route 12E

                                                   Held on the 21st Day of December, 2021
Board Members Present:
Mayor: Valerie Rust
Deputy Mayor: James Morrow
Trustee: Dori-Ann Froelich

Trustee: Michael Nichols

Trustee: Jose Sosa
Also Present:
Village Clerk: Karen Fitzgerald
Patricia Reome
2021-2022 Annual Organizational Meeting--6:00 P.M
Mayor Rust opened the 2021-2022 organizational meeting at 6:00 pm.   Mayor Rust read the organizational resolutions and each were acted upon individually.

No public comments were received.

Mayor Rust closed the 2021-2022 organizational meeting at 6:15 pm.  See attached approved resolutions for 2022.
Public Hearing – Land Development Code Amendments
Mayor Rust opened the Land Development Code Public Hearing at 6:15 pm.
Mayor Rust reviewed all Code Section amendments recommended by the Village Planning Board. All suggested amendments were discussed and reviewed for wording and interpretation.
No public comments were received.

Mayor Rust closed the Land Development Code Public Hearing at 6:25 pm.
Public Hearing-Unsafe Building and Structure Law
Mayor Rust opened the Unsafe Building and Structure Law Public Hearing at 6:25 pm.

Mayor Rust read correspondence from the Village Attorney, James Burrows recommending adding the following sentence to Section 11 of the law:  The lien shall arise and attach to the property at the time the expense and costs are necessarily incurred.  

This recommendation is meant to eliminate any uncertainty as to when a lien will attach to real property related to demolition costs paid by the municipality to remove an unsafe building.
No public comments were received.

Mayor Rust closed the Unsafe Building and Structure Law Public Hearing at 6:30.
Regular Board meeting of the Village of Chaumont Board of Trustees 
Mayor Rust opened the Village of Chaumont Board of Trustees December 21, 2021 Regular Board Meeting at 6:30 p.m with the Pledge of Allegiance.   Mayor Rust asked that the minutes reflect that all trustees are present this evening and welcomed newly elected Jose Sosa to the Board.     
Privilege of the Floor
No one was present for privilege of the floor.
DPW Updates
Mayor Rust listed areas that the DPW is responsible to snow blow including all the crosswalks, the entire sidewalk on Church St to the Academy St crosswalk and Horse Creek bridge on both sides. She asked the Board monitor that all areas are being cleared while she is out of town.
Mayor Rust confirmed that the Village DPW will be responsible to clear sidewalks on the new bridge when it is complete.
Land Development Code Resolution
Upon receiving no comments during the Land Development Code public hearing, Mayor Rust forwarded the following resolution, which was seconded by Trustee Froelich:
RESOLUTION NO.  ___27____
BE IT RESOLVED, that the Village of Chaumont Board of Trustees does hereby amend the 2017 Land Development Code to include the following changes:
BARS: will be allowed in RMU with Site Plan Review;
CAR WASHES: will be allowed in MUB with SPR
TWO-FAMILY DWELLINGS: changed to allow in RMU and CB
MANUFCTURED HOMES: now permitted
FUNERAL HOMES: add to permitted in RES and CB with SPR
KENNELS: add to AGR with SPR
MOTELS: require SPR in ALL districts
RESTAURANTS: No change
SOLAR (MEDIUM): removed from RES
The following changes are indicated by italics:
Amend SECTION 580 Fences- A permit is required when erecting, altering, repairing and replacing a fence or retaining wall within the Village of Chaumont.  Following a review by the designated official, a permit may or may not be issued.

Amend SECTION 400-Site Plan Review- Purpose and Scope-add the following :
The intent of this process is to benefit potential business developers by providing timely guidance and information to assist in the lawful development of a project under this and other applicable laws.

Amend SECTION 405 – Site Plan Review and Approval Procedure

To reinstate the authorization of final site plan approval to the Village Board of Trustees. 

Amend paragraph to read: Proposed uses that are defined and/or listed in the Schedule of Uses in Article III, shall be subject to review by the VPB for their recommendation.  The VBT will review, grant, deny or suggest additional modifications in accordance with Article V of this local law.  

Land Development Code Amendment Resolution (Con’t)
Amend SECTION 420-General Procedure:
All potential business owners/developers must request and attend a pre-submission conference with the Planning Board. This conference may be used to discuss the project, review conceptual drawings and proposed uses, the possible waiver of submission requirements including the need for a formal application, the application review procedure and the criteria that the project must meet. 

Amend SECTION 805- Zoning Permit: 
Remove:  A zoning permit shall not be required for: Construction of a structure with a floor area of one hundred (100) square feet or less. However, such structures shall meet all applicable regulations.

SECTION 530 – Signs –Subsection Change # to 3.  Permitted Signs
Add:  All signage within the Village of Chaumont must be in compliance with the regulations of the NYS Department of Transportation.

VOTING:

Ayes:   5
                                        Nays:   0
The roll call vote was:  
Valerie Rust, Mayor

 yes




James Morrow, Deputy Mayor
 yes




Jose Sosa,   Trustee

  yes




Dori-Ann Froelich, Trustee       
  yes           
                                        Michael Nichols, Trustee             yes
  RESOLUTION NO. ​27  ADOPTED
Zoning District Map 

The map amendments as listed above were adopted at the July 2021 meeting however it was necessary to wait until amendments to the Land Development Code was adopted.  The map will now be put on file with OSC and Jefferson County.
Unsafe Buildings and Structures Law-Amendment-Resolution #28
Please see attached
Sliding Scale Adoption resolution #29
Upon a motion by Mayor Rust, second by Deputy Mayor Morrow, and unanimously passed, it was resolved to approve the sliding scale rates as recommended by Jefferson County in relationship to income limits to qualify for senior citizen exemption.
DOT Resolution #30 Sanitary Sewer attachment to the bridge & Utility Work Agreement
Please see attached resolution and agreement.

DOT Work Agreements 

Please see attached work agreements
Village Clerk/Treasurer Position
Mayor Rust informed the trustees that she, Deputy Mayor Morrow and Trustee Nichols have conducted interviews for the Village Clerk/Treasurer position.  A help wanted ad was placed in the Watertown Daily Times for three consecutive days which resulted in two interested applicants.  Both  candidates were interviewed prior to tonight’s meeting.  Mayor Rust then removed herself from the discussion as one of the candidates is related to her.  Deputy Mayor Morrow and Trustee Nichols proceeded to provide details regarding the interviews, discussed qualifications and reviewed applications of both candidates.  
Deputy Mayor Morrow and Trustee Nichols commented that both candidates interviewed very well and each would be a good fit for the Village Clerk position.  Erin Fulton’s computer ability and work experience however provided an additional advantage to the Village for her accounting skills.    Upon a motion by Deputy Mayor Morrow, second by Trustee Nichols and unanimously passed, it was resolved to hire Erin Fulton to fulfill the position as Village Clerk/Treasurer at a starting salary of  $42,000.00 per year.  Mayor Rust abstained from determining appointment and salary.

 It was decided that Karen will remain at full time salary until Erin has received sufficient training.  At that time, Karen will be appointed Deputy Village Clerk/Treasurer in a part time status at an hourly rate of $22.00.  Karen will retain health insurance and retirement benefits until further notice.  Training will start as soon as it is feasible for Erin.  
The trustees agreed that Erin should be added as an authorized signer to all Village checking and savings accounts on record in Citizens Bank of Cape Vincent and all accounts on record at Watertown Savings Bank as soon as possible. 

Church Street Intersection & Sidewalk project
Karen reported that National Grid has provided a proposal for the telephone pole removal at a cost of $6,939.93.  The quote is good for 90 days and if interested, the Village would need to accept the quote within that time frame.  The quote states that it is an estimate of costs and that costs will be recalculated at the time of project completion.  Once accepted, the removal of the pole will be scheduled by National Grid for sometime this summer.  Unfortunately, National Grid would not agree to allow the Town to perform any portion of the pole removal.  Spectrum must still be contacted.  Mayor Rust added that she has opened communications with the DOT Regional Director informing him of our desire to relocate the sidewalk and widen the intersection.  

After must discussion, it was concluded that it may behoove the Village to lock into the proposed price and accept the the agreement at this time.  Upon a motion by Trustee Nichols, second by Deputy Mayor Morrow and unanimously passed, it was resolved to accept the National Grid proposal to remove the telephone pole on the corner of Church Street and NYS Rte 12E.  
LED Street Lighting proposal
Jennifer Egeburg, from National Grid prepared a proposal for the Village to consider a conversion of current street lights to LED lighting.  Current NYS energy incentives are enticing as the upgrade to LED could be accomplished for very little cost to the Village.

After much discussion, it was decided to table this proposal as there are many concerns that a conversion to LED lighting may actually make the Village darker.  Karen commented that Jennifer stated that National Grid will add additional light poles at no cost if Village is interested.   
Norbut Solar Farm PILOT / Snowmobile Trail 
Mayor Rust read a communication from Dave Norbut stating that he is still awaiting the contract and insurance paperwork from the Thousand Island Snowmobile Club.  He emphasized that no one has permission to be on the property before the contract is in place and that the agreement can be rescinded if all documents are not received by December 30th.  

He also questioned if a qualified assessor has been appointed to assist in the assessment of the project.  Mayor Rust responded that to her knowledge, no one has been hired by the Town or County.   A communication from Dave Ziembiec indicated that the JCIDA intends to organize a joint meeting with the town, county, village, school and Convergent regarding PILOT agreements in the near future.
EFC Sort Term Financing Extension

Karen reported to the trustees that she has signed documents to extend the EFC short term financing to Dec. 31, 2022 as the current date of expiration was December 31, 2021.
Motion to Approve Minutes of the November 16, 2021 board meeting:

Upon a Motion by Trustee Nichols,  Second by Deputy Mayor Morrow, and unanimously passed, it was “Resolved to Approve the Minutes of the November 16, 2021 Village of Chaumont Regular Board Meeting.    

Motion to Approve Payment of Abstract #7 of the December 21, 2021 Board Meeting: 
Upon a Motion by Deputy Mayor Morrow, second by Trustee Froelich and unanimously passed, It was “Resolved” to Approve Payment for Abstract #7 of the December 21, 2021 Regular Board Meeting in the amounts of $13,711.24 General Fund; Vouchers 1521-1535, $4,303.43 Water Fund, Vouchers 449-454,  $4,971.58 Waste Water Fund, Vouchers 744-750, Trust & Agency: $1,666.43 Voucher #90, River Crossing $790.50, Voucher #48-49.
November 2021 Accounts Receivables  
General Fund

Real Property Tax                               A1001:                   $             2,973.22
Lieu of Taxes                                      A1081:                   $                 -0-    

Jeff. County Sales Tax                        A1120:                   $                 -0-
Penalty/Interest:                                  A1090:                   $                283.94
Gross Utility Tax:          
            A1130:                   $                  48.26
Franchise Fees:                                   A1170:                   $              1,664.84        

Clerk Fees:            -                             A1255:                   $                  10.00 

Registrar Fees:                                    A1603:                   $                -0-                          

Building Permits:

            A2555:                   $                 137.00      
Unclassified                                        A2770:                   $                 143.30

Beach fees:                                         A7140:                   $                  0.00  
Chips                                                  A3501                     $                -0-
State Aid:   Aid & Incentives             A3001                     $                -0-
Total:




                                             $5,258.56
Water Fund

Metered Water Sales


F2140-1:                     $         5,121.67 
O&M/DCC FEES:


F2140-2:                     $         1,676.28
Unmetered Water:                               F2142.                        $           -0-
Interest & Penalty Fee:

 F2148:
            $             97.17
Water Meter Fees                                F2144:                        $           -0-
Service Connection fees:                     F2145:                        $           -0-
Total:





     
           $          7,396.50
Sewer Fund

Debt Service:


              G2122:
             $           2,446.67
Usage Fee Sewer Rent:

  G2120:                       $           3,969.04
Interest & Penalty Fees:

  G2128:
             $                97.18   

O&M Fees:



  G2770:
             $           2,077.28
                                                                                                  $          9,066.79                                                                                                                                                                                                
Water/ Sewer Report
Karen reported that accounts with delinquent balances is extremely high at over $18,000.00. She explained however that the rules are unclear regarding shut off of households with high unpaid water balances due to the newly announced NYS assistance program. The Low Income Household Water Assistance Program” will assist eligible households with delinquent balances.  Income qualified residents can apply for assistance of up to $2,500.00 for delinquent water service and $2,500.00 for delinquent sewer service. Since the program is expected to be online and available for applications by our next billing cycle, Karen recommended that the Village notify users of this new program via a notice on the water bills.  Karen assured the trustees that any delinquent accounts that do not qualify for the assistance can be re-levied to their village taxes providing NYS does not change normal protocol.  Re-levy of unpaid balances usually takes place in April.    
NYS Rte 12 E Outside water user agreement
Karen reported that all users have signed the 10 year agreement and first payment will begin in February 2022.  Karen asked the trustees for their advice of how to monitor repayment back to the water savings account.  It was decided that a new water savings account be opened to allow for automatic monthly transfers in the amount of $56.58 per user ($339.48)  be made for a period of 120 months.  The automatic transfers will ensure that repayment to the Water Savings account will occur and should result to be $40,000.00 plus interest at the conclusion of the 10 years.  Individual user payments of the loan will be monitored via their billing accounts.  Authorized signers for the account will be Mayor, Deputy Mayor, Village Clerk/Treasurer and Deputy Village Clerk/Treasurer.
 Old Business
Mayor Rust inquired if CEO Millington has been in contact with Bob Trainham in regards to the repeated requests for cleanup of the property.  The trustees have requested an update of the on-going situation.  A suggestion was made that Jim document any contact with Mr. Trainham in written form only.  The written correspondence should indicate specific property violations and a deadline for compliance.  The thought is that our request for cleanup needs to be more specific.   The trustees also stated that any imposed penalties currently growing daily will not be waived until the property if free of all violations.

New Businesss
 No new business was discussed..   
Correspondence 
TDS:  A pre-paid debit card in the amount of $49.93 was sent to the Village due to an overpayment of the beach telephone service.  This monthly service fee is paid in advance and then prorated to the disconnect date.   Mayor Rust suggested that the card be given to Karen as partial payment towards the cost of the Zoom annual fee which will be automatically charged to Karen’s debit card.
Williamson Law Books:  Notice that 2022-2023 support fees will increase by 15%.
Jefferson County Recycling & Waste Management:  notice of an increased tipping fee of $3.00 per ton at the Rodman landfill effective 1/1/22.

New York Rural Water Association:  a letter to encourage all municipal water customers to register onto the Rural Water Cost Recovery Program to be eligible to recover any cost associated with PFAS testing, treatment and remediation when the plan is instituted.   The EPA has released a 3-year plan to establish maximum contaminant levels which will become federally enforceable once adopted.  Costs to the Village to comply may be recoverable through this program.  Rural Water states that municipalities must be registered prior to a settlement being reached and that there is no cost to register.
 Campanelli & Associates, PC:   Introduction of their firm to offer assistance to municipalities regarding zoning ordinance reviews to regulate the placement of wireless facilities within their respective jurisdictions.   
Dept. of Public Service:  Notice that a public hearing will be held regarding National Grid’s application for increased electric and gas delivery revenues .

NYS Board of Electric Generation siting:  Informational notice that Riverside Solar, LLC has transferred their application to the Office of Renewable Energy and that election renders the facility no longer subject to PSL Article 10.
Slack Chemical:  Notice that Potassium Permanganate has increased to $9.70 per pound.
 Committee Reports
Trustee Sosa:   Nothing to report.
Trustee Morrow:  Nothing to report.

Trustee Nichols:   Nothing to report
Trustee Froelich: Nothing to report
Mayor’s Report

Mayor Rust reported that since the cost for an in-line heat core at Sawmill Bay Marina would be comparable to the cost of insulating the line, the Village will move forward with purchase and installation of the in-line heat core line as soon as possible.  Expected supply cost is $1,000.00.   
Mayor Rust reported that the RBC is still down and current estimates for parts are $29,656.00. These parts include a shaft drive, non-extension bearing and expansion bearing and bearing bases.  P&T is determining who can make these repairs and the cost associated with it.  An inspector from McNish Corp determined that the RBC shaft would move at the end plate.  It appeared to him that it would mean that the shaft is broken loose from inside the plate.  He also reported that the sprocket and shaft are out of pitch.  He recommended that the elevation of the bearing plates be checked before putting the RBC back into service.  Greg stated that it is still not determined if any of these costs can be recovered through the warranty of the new RBC installed in 2018.  Currently, Fuller Insurance has been notified of the situation, but an insurance claim will not be submitted until warranty questions can be answered.
The purchase of a new lap top computer for Erin’s use was approved by the trustees.  Karen will ask Ben Rubacha for his suggestions of which model will work best.
 Motion to Adjourn:

Upon a Motion by Trustee Reome,  Seconded by Trustee Morrow, and unanimously passed, It was “ Resolved to adjourn the Regular Meeting of the Village of Chaumont Board of Trustees December 21, 2021 at 9:07 p.m.

Respectfully Submitted,

Karen Fitzgerald, Village Clerk/Treas.
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